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 The Bainbridge Township Board of Trustees met in regular session at the Bainbridge 
Town Hall on January 11, 2021.  The meeting was also broadcast remotely through Zoom.  
Those present were Trustees Mrs. Lorrie Benza, Mrs. Kristina O’Brien, and Mr. Jeffrey 
Markley, and Fiscal Officer Mrs. Janice Sugarman. Mr. Markley presided and called the 
meeting to order at 6:03 P.M.  
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to recess the regular meeting and go into executive 
session for the Employment and Compensation of Public Employees per Ohio Revised 
Code Section 121.22(G)(1). 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion.  Vote followed:  Mrs. Benza, aye; Mrs. O’Brien, 
aye; Mr. Markley, aye.  Motion carried. 
 
 The trustees recessed their meeting at 6:03 P.M. in order to go into executive 
session. 
 
 Mr. Jack Dorsky and Chief Lou Ann Metz were invited into executive session at 6:45 
P.M. and left at 6:57 P.M. 
 

The trustees returned from executive session, after considering the employment and 
compensation of public employees, and reconvened their regular meeting at 7:00 P.M. and 
everyone stood and recited the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
CHANGES TO THE AGENDA 
 

Fire: Employment of Public Employee: Moved to beginning of meeting. 
 

FIRE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Employment of Public Employee 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve the hiring of Jack Dorsky as a FF/EMTP – 
Grade C part-time firefighter for the Bainbridge Township Fire Department at an hourly rate 
of $22.41 effective January 16, 2021 and contingent upon successful completion of his 
physical examination and drug testing per the recommendation of the fire chief.  
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
Swearing-In 
 
 Mr. Jack Dorsky was sworn in as a part-time firefighter with the Bainbridge Township 
Fire Department by Fiscal Officer Janice Sugarman. 
 
MINUTES APPROVAL 
 
 Mrs. Benza moved to approve the minutes of the trustees’ December 21, 2020 
regular meeting, December 29, 2020 and January 6, 2021 special meetings, and January 4, 
2021 organizational meeting as submitted. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion. Vote:  Mrs. Benza, aye; Mrs. O’Brien, aye; Mr. 
Markley, aye.  Motion carried. 
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DEPARTMENTAL REPORTS 
 
KENSTON COMMUNITY EDUCATION 
 
 Mrs. Lynn Gotthardt from Kenston Community Education gave the report for the 
month of December 2020. Their last meeting was in November of 2020.  At that time, they 
had 660 participants in youth sports.  Travel basketball and ski club are underway. KCE 
purchased electronic whistles for safety reasons. The financials are down by $100,000.00 
due to Midwest Travel basketball being cancelled this year, but they hope to make it up in 
the spring.  Mrs. Gotthardt mentioned that they received a letter challenging the name of 
one of their programs which was given to their lawyers for a response.  Mr. Markley asked if 
KCE could put a blurb on their website regarding the new playground at River Road Park. 
The complete report is attached to and becomes a permanent part of these minutes.   
 
SERVICE DEPARTMENT REPORT 
 
 Mr. Jim Stanek presented the service department report for the month of December 
2020.  He reported that the Burns-Lindow renovation has been completed. The playground 
equipment for River Road Park has arrived and is being installed.  It should be finished 
within a few weeks.  Mr. Markley noted that if structure was completed and safety surfacing 
installed, would the board open it for play?  Placement of a signpost could be done now with 
a ribbon-cutting and dedication of Kari’s Play World in the spring.  Mr. Stanek also 
mentioned that the recycling area was not as messy as it usually is during a holiday season.  
The complete service department report is attached to and becomes a permanent part of 
these minutes.   
 
FISCAL OFFICE REPORT 
 
 Mrs. Janice Sugarman presented the fiscal report for the month of December 2020. 
She reported that the township is currently working in 2020 and 2021 and hoping to close 
2020 by the end of January.  Year-end reports will be available at the beginning of February.  
The complete fiscal report is attached to and becomes a permanent part of these minutes.  
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
 Mr. Jimmy Gibson of Snyder Road and Hungry Bee addressed the trustees 
regarding their visit from the assistant zoning inspector on the issue of their sandwich board.  
He told the trustees that they want to be in compliance with our zoning, but they were 
curious about the timing since they have had the board up for six years.  They are working 
hard to stay open as a restaurant during this pandemic. He also was concerned and had 
been in contact with many of the other businesses in the township that utilize sandwich 
boards. Mr. Markley showed them the zoning code that pertained to this situation.  He also 
looked at Google Maps to view Hungry Bee’s specific signage.  There was discussion about 
working with the Zoning Commission or Board of Zoning Appeals to find a solution.  Mr. 
Markley will speak with the zoning inspector to discuss the situation. 
 
FIRE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Final Payouts 2020 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve the final vacation payouts to Chuck Bolt for 48 
hours and Darrell Rose for 13.75 hours due to COVID-19 restrictions on schedules per the 
recommendation of the fire chief. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
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Request to Accept Donations 
 
 The trustees were in general agreement to accept the following donations in 
accordance with ORC 505.10 and the recommendation of the fire chief, and with 
extreme gratitude for the donations which will be used towards meals for the fire 
department employees and for the purchase of a fire safety trailer. 
 

- Soryal Family: $400.00 in gift cards 
- Junction Auto: $1,000.00 

 
Request to Declare Obsolete 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to declare the following item obsolete and no longer 
needed by the township pursuant to ORC 505.10, per the recommendation of the fire chief. 
 

- NEC LCD 1765 Monitor S/N45175652QA 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
Request to Dispose of Property 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve the disposal of the obsolete monitor in 
accordance with ORC 505.10, per the recommendation of the fire chief. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
MagnaGrip Agreement 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve the agreement with MagnaGrip for the diesel 
exhaust extraction system installation and to allow the chair to sign the agreement per the 
recommendation of the fire chief. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
SERVICE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Highway Use Policies and Procedures Manual 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to adopt Resolution 01112021-A, the Geauga County 
Commissioners’ Highway Use Manual, and to authorize the Geauga County Engineer’s 
Office to issue and enforce all policies and procedures outlined therein per the 
recommendation of the road superintendent. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Request for Rental Fee Waiver – Leadership Geauga County 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve the rental fee waiver request from Leadership 
Geauga County for the Bainbridge Town Hall for their government day panel on February 4, 
2021 in the amount of $70.00 per the recommendation of the service director.   
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Request for Rental Fee Waiver – Cub Scout Pack 102 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve the rental fee waiver request from Cub Scout 
Pack 102 for the Bainbridge Town Hall for their Pinewood Derby on January 16-17, 2021 in 
the amount of $560.00 per the recommendation of the service director.  A building attendant 
fee of $210.00 and a cleaning fee of $100.00 will be paid.  Mr. Stanek will contact Pack 102 
to coordinate a weekday unpacking of their equipment currently in township storage, thereby 
eliminating weekend work for a service worker. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
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Mutual Aid Agreement Discussion 
 
 There is a proposal on the table between the Village of South Russell, Russell 
Township, the Village of Chagrin Falls, and Bainbridge Township to establish a Mutual Aid 
Agreement between Road/Service Departments.  The trustees are interested, and they have 
sent the agreement to their legal counsel for review. 
 
ZONING DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
ICP Geauga Lake CJE Amendment 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve Resolution 01112021-B, First Amendment to 
Consent Judgement Entry, between Bainbridge Township, Industrial Commercial Properties 
Geauga Lake, and Menard, Inc. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
FISCAL OFFICE - NEW BUSINESS 
 
PURCHASE ORDER APPROVALS 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve the purchase orders listed below as submitted 
by the Fiscal Officer.  
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Purchase Order Requests 

1. Geauga Mechanical – Boiler Repair - $5,787.00 (Police) 
2. TOMI Environmental Solutions, Inc. – Sterilizing Solution - $3,244.67 (Fire) 
3. Littler – Negotiations and Employment - $3,925.00 (Fire) 
4. Backdraft OPCO, LLC – Fire Reporting Software - $2996.25 (Fire) 
5. Specialized Products – Voltage Detectors for Vehicles - $2,550.00 (Fire) 
6. K-Tech Specialty Coating, Inc – Bett Heat - $15,000.00 (Roads) 
7. Tim Lally Chevrolet – Utility Cab and Chassis - $57,413.00 (Roads) 
8. VanCuren Services, Inc. – Tree Removal - $14,900.00 (Roads) 
9. DS Architecture – Town Hall Architectural Services - $29,950.00 (General) 
10. R&R Truck Sales, Inc. - 5-ton Plow Truck - $120,462.00 (Roads) 
11. Cenweld Corp – Outfitting 5-ton Truck - $83,095.00 (Roads) 
12. MNJ Technologies – Laptop - $2,634.90 (Roads) 

 
INVOICE APPROVALS 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve the invoice listed below as submitted by the 
Fiscal Officer.    
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Invoices 

1. Singerman Mills – Professional Services - $2,522.00 (Zoning) 
 
FISCAL RESOLUTION APPROVAL 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve Resolution 01112021-C as submitted by the 
Fiscal Officer.    
 

- Resolution to transfer from General Fund to the Road Fund for work performed by 
the Road Department in the month of December 2020 – $6,600.30 
  

 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
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Checks Dated December 22, 2020 through January 11, 2021 
  
 The trustees examined and signed checks and invoices dated December 22, 2020 
through January 11, 2021 of warrants #36027 through #36151 in the amount of $168,701.90 
which are attached to and become a permanent part of these minutes.  
 
ELECTRONIC TRANSACTIONS 
 
 Electronic transactions for the month of December 2020, #406-2020 through #437-
2020 in the amount of $2,516,061.18 are attached to and become a permanent part of these 
minutes.  
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
 None. 
 
CORRESPONDENCE 

1. Geauga County Recorder:  Reminder of zoning recording fees 

2. City of Aurora: BZA Meeting on January 13, 2021 at 6:30 p.m.by Zoom 

3. Western Reserve Land Conservancy: 2020 Stewardship visit to Edwards easement 

4. Geauga County Planning Commission: Replat of Canyon Lake Subdivision No. 4 

5. Geauga County Planning Commission: Prelim Plan Geauga Lake Subdivision No. 1 

 

LATE ADDITIONS 

 
 None. 
 
 
 
 Since there was no further business to come before this regular meeting of the 
Bainbridge Township Board of Trustees, the meeting was adjourned at 7:58 P.M. 
 
 
                                                                                      Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
                                                                                      Janice S. Sugarman, 
                                                                                      Fiscal Officer, Bainbridge Township 
 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
Minutes Read:  __________________ 
 
 
Minutes Approved:  _______________ 






























